Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services

November 14, 2001
Minutes 

Present:  Bonnie Smith, Jill Simpson, Aaron Sawyer, Mary Lou Dyer, Terry Valente, Kathy Truslow, Karen Johnson, Jodi Benvie, Evelyn Blanchard, Rich Cantz, Bob Laux, Barry Schklair,Diane Boas, Laurie Raymond, Suellen Doggett, Laurie Kimball, Mary Chris Semrow, Lorie Dorrance, Gracia Woodward, Theresa Turgeon, Priscilla Burnette, Helen Meserve, Joan G. Rogers, Kevin Reilley, Lorraine Desjardins, William P. Young, Charlie McBrady, David Cowing, Aileen Agnew, Gil Moreno, Kelly Raye, Vicky Shaw, Inga Sullivan, Bobbi Jo Yeager, Darla S. Chafin, Marie Taplin, Kim Humphrey, Bob Barton, Brian Scanlon, Tyler Ingalls, Cullen Ryan, Samira Bouzrara, Elizabeth Baranick.

Cullen welcomed the group and reviewed the agenda.  Participants introduced themselves; minutes from the last meeting were accepted. 

Updates:  
· Milestone homeless shelter was able to get its funding back.  

· DHHS: 

Brian Scanlon and Mary Lou Dyer:  PNMI – Private nonmedical institutions (see Section 97 of the Maine Care manual) currently serve 6,000~ people in the state (4,000~ frail elders, many of whom are living in properties with 30-80 units), and vary widely depending on the specific needs of their populations.  This program is a big funding challenge, and is under scrutiny by Medicare.  Medicare does not like this funding model and wishes to discontinue it.  The first cut is targeted at larger PNMIs, there is more “breathing room” for smaller entities (group home models) as they at least don’t violate a sense of institutionalism.  PNMIs received approvals at all levels from CMS, leveraged federal money to get the facilities Maine needed (North Carolina being the only other state with PNMIs).  
Despite enormous upheavals at DHHS, there is relative continuity of services.  However, DHHS has to keep reconfiguring their internal departmental communications, and hiring is at a standstill. Contract Services (Section 50) is experiencing a lower level of disruption.  DHHS realizes there is a growing number of people who desperately need services, but are faced with a huge reduction in funding (50-100 million dollars).  They are trying to figure out ways to keep programs going while trimming costs.  There is no new funding for housing at this time.  MSHA is waiting for the “dust to settle” at DHHS before funding any new projects.  In 2012, there may be more funding. 
Change in guardianship, has been merged with elder services.

Changes are being made to DHHS’ website (Maine.gov/DHHS): working towards making it more user friendly, reorganizing it to make more sense, streamlining it so information is more readily available.

Question: Can things be archived on the website? Sometimes it is useful/necessary to check historical references.

Comment:  The site will have a “play in the sandbox” period prior to its final state to work through issues. 
· Civil Leadership Project:
Mary Chris Semrow announced her proposal was chosen by the participants at the Institute for Civic Leadership for their practicum.  They are looking for a group to participate in face to face meetings with her team to assess and address the full spectrum of options for individuals with special needs.  There has been great progress since the introduction of special education in the 1960’s, as individuals are now learning more skills for living within their communities.  However, after children graduate from high school or reach the age of majority, it’s like “falling off a cliff” because of a lack of funding for community support services.  For example, there are almost no housing options. The practicum will work to come up with proposals to investigate the ability of parents to set aside resources for the use of the child within the community and encourage parents to start resource planning early (i.e.: disability savings plan), understand and help pass proposed legislation in Congress that will allow such accounts, and attempt to answer the question, “Where do we go from here?” The group will look at other models for ideas, such as the one currently employed by British Columbia.
The following people volunteered to join this group: Lorie Dorrance, Vicky Shaw, Laurie Raymond, Kevin Reilley, Terry Valente, Charlie McBrady, Karen Johnson, Aaron Sawyer, David Cowing, and Cullen Ryan.          
· Additional resources/programs brought forth by participants: 
www.navigatingcollege.org   (helping adults with autism go through college)
Boothbay YMCA:  successful workshop in September exploring creativity through music and dance, as well as being an opportunity for socializing.  Plan on another workshop in late April.

Brunswick SAD 75:  monthly transition workshop on the first Tuesday of the month from 6PM-8PM. Information on available services, post secondary opportunities, financial planning.

Maine Down Syndrome Network:  Look for full day workshops and panels. 
· DD Continuity of Care White Paper Update: 

Cullen outlined the paper’s vision and goals.  Development of paper started in 2009, when parents brainstormed ideas, looked at other models, compared Maine model with models in other states.  This model seeks to use the wisdom of parents to get better delivery of services, seeks to individualize comprehensive services rather than have a one-size-fits-all approach, and seeks to find/create housing options where adult children can live with their peers in the community.  The white paper recognizes after eight years of funding cuts, the system is fragile, and is looking for ways to use available funds to their maximum potential.  This includes allowing families and individuals more latitude in determining which services are needed, negating the take all or nothing approach that currently exists.  The  paper was submitted to the DHHS Commissioner in September.  Bonnie Smith, Deputy Commissioner for DHHS will be joining us today to discuss the Commissioner’s reception of this paper.
Brian Scanlon:  DHHS has lost many people with institutional knowledge; there is a sense of operating in a void in the department.  DHHS employees are really stretched, and are adjusting to who needs to do what next.  He thinks the white paper gives the department a place to start, to shape ideas, and turn “stone into sculpture”.  The diagram should be enormously helpful in providing direction going forward. 
Comment:  DHHS is merging departments.  Melody Peet was attempting to get one access point for intake and lining up of needed services.  Department is looking for ways to deliver services differently and effectively. 
Comment:  If families/individuals could choose only the services needed by an individual, it could save money.  This is very important at a time when the current administration is publicly stating Maine must choose between education and social services.  
Comment:  The Department has an obligation to inform parents what to expect, and to serve as a central repository for information.  Parents need to be aware of and plan for the aging, end of life care, and burial of their children.
Speaker:  DHHS Deputy Commissioner Bonnie Smith
Deputy Commissioner Smith said the new Commissioner and Department heads at DHHS are trying to get their “arms around the department”.  They are tackling the “brick wall of bureaucracy” rife with federal mandates, attorneys, and rules and regulations that often conflict with common sense.  As an example, she noted the rule that clients can’t go on outings with siblings, even though it is the most natural of arrangements.  Rules meant to protect are often stifling.  As a result, questions have been raised about risk and who should assume it.  Parents have voiced they are willing to take on risk if it leads to greater independence for their children. 

There is no ill will at the Department regarding development and delivery of services.  They recognize that requiring clients to fit into “neat boxes”, and subscribe to the “all-or-nothing” approach to the delivery of services doesn’t necessarily result in the best outcomes.  They are asking questions, such as: “What are the client’s specific needs?”; “How do we address care components such as employment and long term care?”; “What about the person with multiple diagnoses?”; “What supports are in place, and which are working?” 

Ricker Hamilton is now in charge of the integrated Seniors and Adult Cognitive & Physical Disability Services departments.  In the merger process, they are finding areas of duplication they will cut.  The cuts should not negatively impact services.  DHHS is trying to learn what makes sense, and how to prioritize needs.   
DHHS is also asking questions regarding child and family services, such as: “What services are provided and to whom?”, and “What happens when a child ages out of the system?”  DHHS recognizes that adult services differ dramatically from those needed by teens in transition.  They are working on bridging the child to adult services gap.  While this sounds easy, it isn’t.  DHHS must take programs apart before they can put them back together in a different format.  They must incorporate Federal mandates with the individual needs of clients that realistically functions within departmental bureaucracy.  In so doing, DHHS wants to build more flexibility into the delivery of services. 
Deputy Commissioner Smith indicated that the Commissioner has read, and commends, the White Paper proffered by the Coalition.  She’s hoping the DHHS Commissioner will have a meeting to decide how to get to the recommendations in the White Paper.  They realize there is no new money coming to the Department in the near future, and they are chasing down all existing funding.  They can’t afford to waste a cent, and want to make sure it goes to the right people.  DHHS wants individuals to reach the highest level of independence possible in an environment of care, within communities, and with friends and families.

 Question:  Can we work with DHHS to develop waivers regarding “no touch” policies?  Everyone needs physical contact, and this policy sends a signal to the child that they are “untouchable”.   Response:  How would you feel if the only person who touches you gets paid for it? Would be willing to sign a paper that allows appropriate physical contact?
Comment:  Currently, there are so many restrictions regarding supportive housing.  It would be better to structure it so that it’s more flexible, while still being safe.  Must keep in mind which housing arrangement is best for the individual. 

Question: Will the wait list closed? 

Answer: Would love to see it disappear because all in need are being served.  May create a different list with different service options.

Question:  What happens when an individual graduates and gets services through Section 29?  Some individuals have had the same caseworker their entire lives.  When they become adults, can they continue with the same caseworker? 

Comment: We need rules changed.  As an example, an individual got Section 29 approval but still had one year of school left.  He either had to take Section 29 then, or lose out (can’t be deferred). 

Response from Deputy Commissioner Smith: That’s outrageous!  There are some terrible trade-offs in the current system.  Would like more input from the educational community.

Question:  What about a resource bank, a kitty for supplemental services?  Not everyone needs 24/7 care, just services now and again. We’re looking for ways to better bridge services, allow individuals to work odd hours, and only get the services they need.

Deputy Commissioner Smith:  “I’m a clinician.”  DHHS has been to more places in the last year than during other time periods.   She needs to tell stories told to her to others in her department so they will understand the full spectrum of issues.  The state has started performance based contracts.  They don’t just want numbers, but good quality results.  Contractors must be able to prove to the state they are accomplishing what they said they would.   The department is getting rid of inefficiencies and will rebuild from the bottom up.  If the way it has been done in the past isn’t working, it will be eliminated. 

Comment:  We should get rid of the word consumer.  Let’s use “the people we support” instead.

Brian Scanlon:  Section 21 is being amended to allow electronic monitoring.  It will allow individuals who are pretty self-sufficient to be monitored overnight and/or on weekends (on an as needed basis).  Video monitoring would allow others to react quickly to situations the individuals could not handle themselves.  Medicaid has hundreds of questions about electronic monitoring.  For example, they want to know the quality of care it ensures, and the cost(s) associated with it.  He is pessimistic about meeting the January 1st implementation date. 

Deputy Commissioner Smith:  DHHS would like to take advantage of technological options.  

Comment:  Dr. Teel notes some people could be kept out of nursing homes using available technology.  It would cost of 10% of typical nursing home costs.
Comment:  Public/private partnerships make sense, where the private sector owns the housing and the state provides the staffing and/or services.  This could save money for the state.  

Deputy Commissioner Smith:  The Department is looking at other partnerships and would welcome such proposals. 

Question posed:  Of the parents present, how many of their children need 24/7 support?  Five raised their hands.  How many could succeed with something closer to 20 hours of service a week total?  Twenty raised their hands.

Comment:  The new pairing of the seniors departments seems promising. 

Deputy Commissioner Smith:  DHHS is also looking at other models across the county.  They want to “meet people where they are”.  Everyone needs support of one kind or another.  The question comes down to, “what and how much?”  DHHS hopes to set up one point entry into the system.
Comment:  Michigan has created a system where individuals could get only the services they need and costs decreased.  It allows individuals and families the ability to make appropriate choices, and exercise self-determination.

Comment:  We need more supportive living options.  Right now parents have to pay Federal income taxes on money they are being paid for services and housing.  Giving up a job and associated benefits can mean a substantial loss of income and security to a caregiver.   This tax needs to be changed. 

Comment:  There was a mass exodus at DHHS, but good people are coming in.  People are already involved in elder services and there is a nice integration happening.  There is also a hiring freeze in place and any exemptions must receive approval.  They have asked for a “blanket exemption” to get more “boots on the ground” (caseworkers, support staff) because case loads are too high.

Comment:  There used to be an ombudsman at Maine Medical Center.  Parents are sometimes worried they will say the wrong thing.  This person asks the questions in lieu of the parents to get answers.

Response:  They still have people on staff who do this.  They are now referred to as “benefit specialists”.  They work with people to help then understand the system, and keep up with rules that change every year.      
Deputy Commissioner Smith:  DHHS is looking at welfare side of the system as well.  They want to make sure eligibility markers are not de-incentivizing people to go tot work.  She would like to review services, and not punish people for working, by allowing them to keep some benefits. 

DHHS is realizes we all must work together to create a better system.

End of presentation.
Other Updates:
· Maine Developmental Services Oversight and Advisory Board:  No report at the meeting.  

· Review of Feedback and or new postings on the Coalition Website: No feedback at the meeting.  
www.maineparentcoalition.org
Section 8 Campaign Update – Section Eight Voucher Reform Act, preferences for DD populations.


No report at the meeting.  The campaign continues.
Other business: 
Waiting list Section 21 and Section 29 update:
Most recent estimates: Section 21 - 499 people, Section 29 – close to 300 people.
Next meeting:  December 12, 2011 12-2PM.  Speaker:  Ricker Hamilton – Director Adults with Cognitive and Physical Disability Services (OACPDS)
Unless otherwise decided:  All Coalition meetings are the second Monday of the month from 12-2pm (at 307 Cumberland Avenue in Portland).  
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